

Department of Agricultural and Consumer Economics, University of Illinois Urbana-Champaign

What to Expect from USMCA (or NAFTA 1.01)

Yujun Zhou, Kathy Baylis, Jonathan Coppess, and Qianting Xie

Department of Agricultural and Consumer Economics University of Illinois

November 15, 2018

farmdoc daily (8): 211

Gardner Policy Series

Recommended citation format: Zhou, Y., K. Baylis, J. Coppess, and Q. Xie. "What to expect from USMCA (or NAFTA 1.01)." *farmdoc daily* (8): 211, Department of Agricultural and Consumer Economics, University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign, November 15, 2018.

Permalink: https://farmdocdaily.illinois.edu/2018/11/what-to-expect-from-usmca-or-nafta-101.html

After more than a year of talks, the US, Canada, and Mexico struck a new trade deal to replace NAFTA, known as the United States-Mexico-Canada Agreement, or USMCA. The agreement is still waiting for approval in Congress. After the Democrats took control of the House in the midterms last week, that approval is now in question.

Regarded as "the most important trade deal we've ever made" by President Trump, the USMCA is the replacement of the old NAFTA deal, which he described as "the worst trade deal maybe ever signed anywhere" (Brinkley, Oct 8, 2018). Since NAFTA was signed more than 25 years ago, there are some updates to the agreement that are arguably needed. The way countries trade with each other has transformed significantly since then. New components of trade, including digital commerce, should be addressed in the regional trade deals.

However, most of the old agreement remains intact. The new NAFTA doesn't change the old tariff structure or the zero tariffs policy on most manufacturing and agricultural goods. There are large sections of the old NAFTA which were not touched. The most significant changes, including digital trade, were previously negotiated as part of the Trans-Pacific Partnership, from which the current administration withdrew in 2016 (Pethokoukis, Oct 17, 2018).

This article reviews the changes in USMCA and evaluates its impacts on the various parties associated with the trade agreement.

Overview of changes

The first change in the country of origin rules: automobiles must have 75 percent of their components manufactured in Mexico, the US, or Canada to qualify for zero tariffs (USTR, Oct 1, 2018). It used to be 62.5 percent under NAFTA. The increased portion means that fewer cars or car components will come from suppliers elsewhere in the world. Consequently, it would impact car parts made in countries like

We request all readers, electronic media and others follow our citation guidelines when re-posting articles from *farmdoc daily*. Guidelines are available <u>here</u>. The *farmdoc daily* website falls under University of Illinois copyright and intellectual property rights. For a detailed statement, please see the University of Illinois Copyright Information and Policies <u>here</u>.

Germany, Japan, and China. Shifting supply lines can take decades and, along with increased costs based on lack of infrastructure, consumers end up paying more (Pethokoukis and Barfield, Oct 17, 2018).

The second change is on labor provision or minimum wage. Forty to forty-five percent of automobile parts have to be made by workers whose pay averages at least \$16 an hour by 2023 (USTR, Oct 1, 2018). Mexico has also agreed to pass laws giving workers the right to union representation, extend labor protections to migrant workers, and protect women from discrimination. The countries can also sanction one another for labor violations. These rules demonstrate a key U.S. ambition to benefit American workers through rebalancing the manufacturing sector (Wingrove et al., Oct. 2, 2018).

The minimum wage will not bind in Canada and U.S., but it is about three times the current typical manufacturing wage in Mexico (Long, Oct. 1, 2018). Considering that the change doesn't happen until 2023 and with possible inflation involved in the process, the effect on Mexico's workers may not be as significant as it seems. More automation may be the substitute for workers as a result. This is a novel effort to set a minimum wage in a specific sector through a trade agreement. Usually, minimum wages require a domestic process and, in the US, often at the state level. It is unclear what precedent having minimum wages imposed by a trade agreement sets for future labor or trade law (Pethokoukis and Barfield, Oct 17, 2018).

The third big issue is the dairy market. To get an agreement, Canada agreed to open a small portion (3.59 percent) of its dairy market to farmers in the United States (Wingrove et al., Oct. 2, 2018). This concession follows similar concessions to the EU (Comprehensive Economic and Trade Agreement or CETA) and pacific country trade partners under the Comprehensive and Progressive Trans-Pacific Partnership (CPTPP), the successor to the Trans-Pacific Partnership trade agreement, which cumulatively means that Canada has opened up about 10 percent of its dairy market (CBC News, Oct 04, 2018). Also, as part of the deal, Canada will give up its unique pricing system of Class 7 milk that sets unusually low domestic prices of ultra-filtered milk (an ingredient used to increase protein content in cheese and yogurt) (Skerritt et al., Oct. 2, 2018). By allowing for low prices of this ingredient, the Canadian policy effectively subsidized Canadian dairy processors and made the imports of ultra-filtered milk uncompetitive (Wingrove et al., Oct. 2, 2018). Canada's concessions will boost the amount of milk, cheese, and cream that the U.S. can export without paying the tariff. As a result, Trudeau agreed to compensate the Canadian dairy farmers to soften the blow (CBC News, Oct 04, 2018). Considering the 500 billion dollars of annual trade flows going between these two countries, the dairy market is relatively small: in 2017, Canada imported around 368 million dollars of dairy products from the U.S. while exporting 112 million dollars (Skerritt et al., Oct. 2, 2018). President Trump, however, had insisted on changes to U.S. access to Canada's dairy market as a symbolic gesture on behalf of American farmers.

A significant new section in the new NAFTA is the digital trade section. When WTO and NAFTA were negotiated in the early 1990s, the internet was relatively new and far less critical. The digital trade section covers trade rules in the digital economy, including prohibiting duties on music and e-books, and protections for internet companies, so they're not liable for content their users produce (Kirby, Oct 3, 2018). The deal also extends the terms of copyright to 70 years beyond the life of the author (up from 50). It also extends the protection period of pharmaceutical drugs from generic competition.

Key Democratic Demands

The current consensus is the USMCA will not be passed easily (Alemany, Nov. 15, 2018). Generally speaking, news reports indicate that Democrats are in favor of the changed labor requirements (Byrd H. Nov. 13, 2018), but remained concerned about the ability to enforce the deal. House Minority Leader Nancy Pelosi released a statement on USMCA saying without enforcement, the deal could just be rebranding NAFTA (Alemany, Nov. 15, 2018). Second, labor activists have demanded a change in the clause regarding minimum hourly wages for Mexican autoworkers since the current deal does not include an adjustment for inflation. They fear the that the \$16 wage may not be enough to curb the movement of jobs flowing out of the U.S. (Wasson and Mayeda, Nov. 14, 2018).

There are also concerns about the steel and aluminum tariffs, which remain in place for Canada and Mexico despite the new agreement (Byrd H. Nov. 13, 2018). Some of the newly elected Democrats in the House Representatives came from the Midwest, for example, "where the pain from the president's tariffs is being felt the most" and they would be expected to push for the removal of the tariff in the USMCA debates (Alemany, Nov. 15, 2018).

Summary

In summary, there are significant updates to NAFTA in the automobile and dairy industry, but other changes are relatively minor. There is also little evidence that it will significantly alter trade balances among the three countries (Martin Feldstein, April 25, 2017). Although U.S. Trade Representative Lighthizer remains "very confident" in ultimately getting the votes needed to pass the USMCA, it appears unlikely to happen in a lame duck session; passage will be up to the new Congress where the concerns on the steel and aluminum tariff adds uncertainty.

Reference

Alemany J., "Power Up: NAFTA 2.0 looks like a hard sell to new Congress", *The Washington Post,* Nov. 15, 2018, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/powerpost/paloma/powerup/2018/11/15/powerup-nafta-2-0-looks-like-a-hard-sell-to-new-

congress/5bec6fe41b326b3929054823/?noredirect=on&utm_term=.c1cdd7a53715

Brinkley, J. "USMCA Is Not The Magnificent Trade Deal Trump Says It Is," *Forbes*, Oct. 8, 2018, https://www.forbes.com/sites/johnbrinkley/2018/10/08/usmca-is-not-the-magnificent-trade-deal-trump-says-it-is/#2f94e4c24054

Byrd H., "Born-Again Free Traders?" *the Weekly Standard*, Nov. 13, 2018, https://www.weeklystandard.com/haley-byrd/house-democrats-debate-trump-nafta-and-the-usmca

CBC News, "Canada had to give up dairy access to get a deal on NAFTA, says negotiator," *CBC News*, Oct 04, 2018, https://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/powerandpolitics/usmca-nafta-dairy-supply-management-1.4851411

Feldstein M. "Inconvenient Truths About the US Trade Deficit," *NBER Project Syndicate*, April 25, 2017, https://www.nber.org/feldstein/projectsyndicateapr252017.html

Heather, L "USMCA: Who are the winners and losers of the 'new NAFTA'?", *The Washington Post,* Oct. 1, 2018, https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/2018/10/01/winners-losers-usmca-tradedeal/?utm_term=.d3e3c4f5fce9

Kirby J., "USMCA, Trump's new NAFTA deal, explained in 500 words", *Vox*, Oct 3, 2018, https://www.vox.com/2018/10/3/17930092/usmca-nafta-trump-trade-deal-explained

Pethokoukis, J., Barfield, C., "Breaking down NAFTA 2.0: A long-read Q&A with Claude Barfield, AEIdeas, Oct. 17, 2018, https://www.aei.org/publication/breaking-down-nafta-2-0-a-long-read-qa-with-claude-barfield/

Skerritt J, Wingrove J, and Mulvany L., "New Nafta Makes Canada Farmers Losers as Milk Trade Opens Up," *Bloomberg*, Oct. 2, 2018, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-10-01/new-nafta-will-spoil-canada-s-dairy-prospects-farmers-say

USTR, "United States-Mexico-Canada Agreement," Oct. 1, 2018, https://ustr.gov/trade-agreements/free-trade-agreements/united-states-mexico-canada-agreement/united-states-mexico

Wasson E. and Mayeda A., "Key Democrat Demands Changes to New North America Trade Deal," *Bloomberg*, Nov. 14, 2018, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-11-14/senior-house-democrat-says-trump-must-change-usmca-trade-deal

Wingrove J., Leonard J., and Martin E., "Cars, Cows and a Crisis Averted: Highlights of New Nafta Deal," *Bloomberg*, Oct. 2, 2018, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-10-01/cars-cows-and-a-crisis-averted-highlights-of-a-new-nafta-deal